
Dukes County Commissioners

Minutes

Wednesday, May 17, 2017
4:30 p.m.

Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA

Dukes County Commissioners (DCC):  David Holway – Chair, Gretchen Tucker Underwood – Vice Chair, John Alley, Bob Zeltzer,  Leon Brathwaite, Christine Todd and *Tristan Israel
*Left the meeting early

County Staff Present: Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade – Asst. to County Manager, Noreen Mavro Flanders – County Treasurer , Paulo De’Oliveira – Register of Deeds, Shannon Larsen – Asst. Register of Deeds,  Sarah Levesque – Clerk Registry of Deeds, Martha Kane – Clerk Registry of Deeds, Sarah Kuh – Vineyard Health Care Access Director                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                               

Others:  Joanie Ames – MVTV, Ann Crook – MV Airport Manager, Robert Rosenbaum – MV Airport Commissioner, Art Smedback – County Advisory Board, Dean Rosenthal – Assoc. Commissioners for the Homelessness, Frank Serriti – Powers and Sullivan and Michelle Tejeda – Powers and Sullivan and Robert Hannaman – Dukes County Representative to Cape Light Compact  

David called the DCC meeting to order at 4:30PM.

FY2016 Audit Exit Conference:

Frank Serriti reviewed the FY2016 final audit with the DCC (see file).  Frank said the biggest issue is the timing of the audit. He said the Airport is trying to address the issue of getting the information to them in a timelier manner.  Frank said the County has a sound budget process and no deficiencies were noted.     
Airport Grant Assurances:
Ann gave the DCC an update on grants the Airport has received. They received a $48,000.00 grant for rubber removal on the runways. The Airport also has applied for another $1,000,000.00 that will be awarded in August 2017. 

Christine/John made a motion to allow the County Manager to sign the new grant assurances. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

Minutes:
John/Christine made a motion to approve the April 5, 2017 minutes as presented. So voted. David yes, Gretchen yes, John yes, Leon yes, Christine yes, Tristan yes and Bob abstains. Motion carries.

Cape Light Compact Joint Powers Entity:
Tristan said Maggie Downey from Cape Light Compact (CLC) attended the Tisbury Selectman’s meeting and the agreement they are presenting will be a savings for the Towns and County because CLC will not have to pay Barnstable County for doing their accounting. A discussion was held. Martina said part of the vote CLC is asking the DCC to appoint a County representative to this new organization and should the County appoint the people that are currently the County’s representatives or should we advertise.  Robert Hannaman said the Joint Powers agreement is a good change for CLC and CLC is an important piece for the Island. He said with the change the County will have no vote, we will have representatives, but they will not be able to vote. In the past, the County has been able to vote. 

Tristan/John made a motion that the Dukes County Commissioners vote, pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 40, section 4A1/2 as follows: to join Cape Light Compact Joint Powers Entity (JPE); to authorize the County Manager to execute the Joint Powers Agreement of the Cape Light Compact JPE subject to final review by County Counsel; to appoint the current representatives to attend governing board meetings for Cape Light Compact Joint Powers Entity and to Dukes County to issue a written letter to the Cape Light Compact Powers Entity appointing said people to attend the governing meetings. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.    
Windemere Section Closing, Red House – Info, Update:
Christine said the Red House is now vacant. She hopes the DCC can get more information at the next meeting. 
Associate Commissioner for Homeless - Update:
Dean Rosenthal gave the DCC an update on the homelessness situation on the Island and reviewed the MV Homeless Prevention Statistics February 2016 to April 2017 (see file). A discussion was held. Dean said over the course of the winter, the homeless shelter serviced 34 different individuals. Martina also reviewed the report that Karen Tewhey submitted as the Dukes County Housing Assistant Representative (see file).  Martina said Karen’s hours will be reduced because of a reduction in funding. Martina said Karen was able to get three grants to help fund the program ($25K for HAC Case Worker, $45K from United Way and $20K to house the homeless during the winter). They also received a grant for $81,600.00 for housing of permanent chronically homeless individuals. At the All Island Selectman’s meeting, Karen was asked to find a house so the County can utilize these funds. Once the house has been identified, there is a good chance that lease can be renewed and the funding will continue.  Martina also asked the DCC if the County could create a Dukes County Homeless Network Group. She is also adding $5K to the Homelessness Budget to enable Karen or someone else to doing grant writing and organizing the advisory group. Christine said she would like the DCC to do a public service announcement on where a homeless person may be able to shower during the summer months.   
Permanent Endowment Fund - Appointment:
Carlene Gatting the DCC representative to the Permanent Endowment Fund Board gave the DCC an update. She has requested to be reappointed. The DCC thanks Carlene for her years of service.  
Christine/Tristan made a motion to appoint Carlene Gatting as the Dukes County Permanent Endowment Board Representative for a five year term. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

MassDOT Turnover of Road to Aquinnah:

Martina said the County received a letter from MASSDOT requesting the County approve the turnover of the West Basin Road to the Town of Aquinnah. 
John/Tristan made a motion to approve the MASSDOT turnover of West Basin Road in Aquinnah to the Town of Aquinnah. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

Substance Use Disorder - Update:
Christine gave the DCC an update from the Substance Abuse Coalition Committee. Progress is being made to identify the issues dealing with substance use that are not being addressed such as prevention, treatment, follow-up and counseling.  There is a group called Learned to Cope that is a peer group that is a support organization based in Taunton that has 26 chapters now. Twenty four of those are located in Massachusetts. Christine and two others are working to bring a chapter to Martha’s Vineyard and are researching the dispensing of Narcan on the Island without a prescription and financial aid if needed to purchase Narcan.  Christine also asked about Narcan being used on the VTA buses. A discussion was held. Sarah said there is an emergency fund for prescriptions and the County should work with the pharmacies. Tristan said since there’s a stigma attached to Narcan that maybe the County could have the Vineyard Health Care Access dispense it. 
FY2017 Supplemental Budget:

Martina reviewed the Supplement Budget transfer request with the DCC (see file).  A discussion was held. David said the County has not increased the annual assessments to the Towns in seven years. He said the CAB should allow the County to spend the money in a responsible way (as they have for the last seven years). Tristan said he would like to increase the Unrestricted Fund balance to $150K. Leon would like the DCC to revisit hiring a County Engineer.   
Tristan/John made a motion to authorize the expenditure for repairs at the New York Ave, Oak Bluffs for $9,597.00 and the Dukes County Courthouse for $5,164.00 of which $5,000.00 is taken from FY2017 Reserved Fund Balance, $9,761.00 from the Unreserved Fund Balance and transfer an additional $200,000.00 from the Unreserved Fund balance is transferred to the Capital Improvement Fund.  So voted. All in favor.  Motion carries.
Martina reviewed the proposed FY2017 Dukes County Capital Improvement Budget with the DCC (see file). 

She recommended this appropriation be made in FY17 so the County can get reimbursed from the State for FY18. A discussion was held. Leon asked if the Emergency Exit door could be replaced in FY17. Martina said she would look into the cost and believes that a key pad is what is needed and is reviewing the handicapped lift issue. 

Tristan/John made a motion to authorize the expenditure of $34,560.00 from the FY17 Unreserved Fund Balance for $30,910.00 for air conditioning at the Courthouse and $3,650.00 to replace two rotted windows at the Vineyard Health Care Access building. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.   

Martina reviewed the proposed FY2018 Capital Improvement Budget with the DCC (see file). 

Tristan left at 5:55pm.

FY2018 Budget:

Martina reviewed the FY2018 proposed budget (see file).  She is recommending that department 1600 which has been dormant for years is funded. She is requesting that the Dukes County Social Worker have her hours increased to full time at 35 hours per week, including benefits for $84,088.00. A discussion was held. Christine asked if the 35 hours would be from this office and not from home. Martina said she is not allowed to work from home unless it’s an emergency. She also does visits to client homes and goes to Serving Hands to help fill out applications. Martina said that the funding the social services program is funded by Community Actions of Cape Cod and the Islands for $20,000.00 and UMASS SNAP outreach program for $9,600.00 and Southshore Community Action Committee for fuel assistance for $2,000.00 totaling $31,600 and the County would need to fund $52,488.00 in FY18 to make her full time. Martina said the Social Services worker helped fill out applications for 310 people (between fuel assistance, snap and WIC) and said she gave assistance to an additional 662 people totaling 972 in a 19.5 hour work week and that she could help more people if she were full time. A discussion was held. Noreen said the position should be advertised and because the position will now include benefits.
David said the Budget Committee recommended that the employees in the budget receive an across the board salary increase of $3,000.00. In his discussions with the County Manager regarding this, she raised concerns that some employees who are considered County employees are not in the budget. David said the budget only has a one percent increase for employees for Cost of Living Adjustments. He said he would like recommend bonuses to the people on the list (see file) to be implemented over the next nine months in quarterly increments, starting in July. He said he would like to supplement the salaries of some vastly underpaid County employees. A discussion was held. Sarah said her staff was not on the list. David said he would treat all the employees fairly and the other problems will be addressed in the supplemental budget.   
Leon/John made a motion to facilitate the Budget Subcommittee recommendation to establish a reserve fund that would appropriate $40,000.00 and starting on July 1st that the County start quarterly payments to the employees starting on July 1st and the County employees not on the list are added. So voted. Gretchen yes, Leon yes, John yes, David yes, Bob yes, Christine abstains.    

Manager’s Report:
· Youth Task Force: has asked to rent a space from Community Services and need to sign a lease.  Martina said while reviewing the process, leasing real estate needs to be approved by the DCC and authorize her to sign the lease. This will be a form of ordinance, which means the County must first get a proposal for the ordinance, once agreed on a public hearing is required. The rent is $6,000.00 annually. 

· Barrier Beach Task Force Signs: have been installed on State Beach.

· Dukes County Regional Housing Authority: have made a recommendation to appoint Lucy Morrison as their At Large member on their board.

John/Christine made a motion to appoint Lucy Morrison to the Dukes County Regional Housing Authority Board as the At Large member. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.  

Christine/John made a motion to have a public hearing on June 7, 2017 to discuss this issue. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries.   
New Business:

Leon said there is some fencing down on State Beach and would like Martina to contact Massachusetts Dept. of Transportation and request the fencing is repaired. 
John/Leon made a motion to adjourn the meeting. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries

DCC meeting was adjourned at 6:50PM
Certified by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the Official Records:

· Agenda
· Joint Powers Agreement of the Cape Light Compact JPE 
· FY2018 Proposed Budget
· Summary of Applications and Assistance for Dukes County Social Worker
· FY2018 Proposed Salary Increases for County Employees

· MV Homeless Prevention Statistics

· Letter from the Dukes County Housing Assistance Corporation Director

· FY2017 Supplemental Budget

· Permanent Endowment Martha’s Vineyard Pamphlet
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